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The aim of this workshop, jointly organised by the German Institute for Human 
Rights and by the VW-Research Group “Teaching Human Rights in Europe”, was to 
bring together researchers and practitioners working in the field of human 
rights education to debate the advantages and disadvantages of the concept of 
human rights education when compared with other educational approaches aiming 
for similar goals. The question addressed at the workshop was whether an 
explicit approach in human rights education is needed or whether one could use 
an implicit approach as is common in other programmes with similar goals. 
Currently, there are many programmes running in the formal and non formal 
education sector such as ‘education for democratic citizenship’, ‘global 
learning’, ‘diversity education’ or ‘education on the basis of 
non-discrimination’.  
 
In Panel I, “Human Rights Education as an explicit or implicit approach to 
education,” Katarina Tomasevski, Ex Rapporteur on the Right to Education of the 
United Nations,  introduced the above mentioned alternatives to Human Rights 
Education. She criticised the fact that civic education is often offered as if 
it were human rights education. In her opinion, civic education which teaches 
civic obligation has mainly been used by states to make citizens loyal to the 
state. As an example she referred to pre-military education in China and to 
textbooks that command state-loyalty still used in India. Secondly she noted 
that under the mandate of intercultural education, human rights are often 
introduced as ‘table manners’. This form of education is then used to legalize 
human rights violations by stating that they are just part of a specific 
culture (for example, the problem of polygamy in Africa) instead of offering 
different views or alternative solutions. Thirdly, diversity education is often 
used as a form of citizenship education whereby issues of race, ethnicity, 
migration and minority issues are not tackled properly. She pointed out that 
this type of education is not inclusive; it may be even discriminatory and may 
even provoke youth to define itself as racist. The last point of her 
presentation criticized the term ‘tolerance education’ and, more generally the 
use of the word ‘tolerance’ in the human rights education programmes of the UN. 
The word tolerance means: “I hate that you are around, but I tolerate it,” and 
that is definitely not what experts and practitioners want to achieve with 
human rights education. 
 
Czarina Wilpert, sociologist and co-ordinator of the “Berlin – City of 
Diversity”-Project, contributed the second position paper, arguing for a 
trans-national perspective on citizenship rights and introducing the work of 
the “World of Difference”-Institute in Germany. She argued that before one can 
address issues of culture and cultural diversity, participation and citizenship 
rights need to be dealt with. People have to know and understand their rights 



as well as the rights of others. Participation has to be fostered on this 
basis. While using the concept of human rights education, one could begin the 
educative work with anti-bias education, which could be vital e.g. in schools. 
Racism and structural biases can be deconstructed through educational 
empowerment.  
 
The discussion centred on a controversy on the meaning of human rights for 
citizens as compared to non citizens. Tomasevski stressed that human rights 
initiatives should always be independent and non-governmental and by 
definition, a human rights activist is never on the side of states. The 
participants debated the way in which human rights education could be 
introduced to schools, which always have the goal of educating for responsible 
and productive citizenship as well as an active participation in civil society. 
Active societal participation was highlighted as one central goal of good 
education. 
 
In Panel II, “Is HRE the new umbrella concept?” Albert Scherr, sociologist and 
educational scientist, University of Freiburg, argued against the use of human 
rights education as the new umbrella concept for education. To understand human 
rights through education is a far too complex process in his view.  Instead, he 
offered the use of non-discrimination as an umbrella concept, arguing that 
non-discrimination is a core principle of all human rights. Adopting 
non-discrimination as an umbrella concept therefore would also change the 
meaning and use of the term.  
 
Anja Mihr, political scientist and human rights acitivist, working at the 
Humboldt University Berlin, offered the second input of the panel.  She 
introduced the concept of Education for Democratic Citizenship (EDC).  When 
referring to Germany, she criticised that the EDC concept, which aims at 
incorporating EDC into schools, is focusing strongly on constitutional values. 
Mekonnen Mesghena, diversity agent at the Heinrich Boell Foundation, Berlin 
office,  warned not to overestimate the role of education in schools since 
education also takes place in society in general.  He also argued for an 
increased emphasis on legal, political and social actors and tools.  
The presentations were followed by a lively discussion pro and contra the use of 
human rights education as an umbrella concept.  It was argued that, human 
rights education is a new concept that must be redefined, its pedagogy further 
developed. Human rights education should make people question things and bring 
them to dialogue.  Several participants also argued that human rights as a 
framework has the advantage of allowing us to speak about fundamental norms, 
values and violations of human rights. This can best help teachers as well as 
learners to understand and talk about what the fundamental human rights of all 
people – independent of citizenry and background – actually are. 
  
  


